Overview of the Human Rights Department activity in 2012

Complaints lodged on Human Rights issues showed a slight but steady increase, both in absolute numbers and as a percentage of total complaints received by the independent authority.

This year there was a shift in the thematic distribution of new complaints lodged, with a substantial increase in cases concerning the granting of citizenship, civil status and military service; these three occupy 19% of the total number of complaints handled by the Human Rights department. A slight increase was also observed in complaints concerning policing and imprisonment. A decline in the percentage of cases concerning higher education and professional rights was observed, while cases involving the entry and residence status of third country nationals remain stable, accounting for 61% of the total complaints handled by the department.

The conclusion that one can reach from the issues raised in these complaints is that human rights protection in Greece does not seem to be progressing. As also noted in previous Annual Reports (see Annual Report 2010, p. 35-36), social disruption, combined with the declining financial resources of the state, has led to explosive social conditions and a greater loss in human rights protection.

The spillover effects of the financial crisis have not only affected administrative action in areas which were already problematic in terms of human rights protection (such as prisons, detention centers and police action), but also society as a whole, with signs of intolerance becoming increasingly more widespread. Under these conditions, the constant efforts of the Ombudsman to assist the integration of asylum seekers and migrants, as well as other vulnerable groups such as Roma and HIV-positive individuals, in order to prevent or at least mitigate their social exclusion, has become even more critical and challenging.

In the past year, the Authority continued its interventions for fundamental rights protection with the same intensity (especially prison conditions, the political asylum procedure and migration management), as well as its contacts and consultations with the various stakeholders involved in these issues. Particular emphasis was given to the preparation and organisation of the new responsibilities to be undertaken by the Ombudsman, pursuant to Law 3907/2011, for external monitoring of the return procedures of third country nationals. 

Finally, the Ombudsman, in its capacity as a national equality body, has held exploratory on-site visits in areas of interest and has undertaken mediation initiatives on the Roma situation. A series of public interventions have been made by the Ombudsman on the issue of racist violence, whose extent and intensity in recent years is highly alarming. To assess and combat the rise of this extremely worrying phenomenon, the Ombudsman held numerous meetings and workshops with representatives of international organizations, consular staff in Greece and related public authorities and civil society organisations. 
